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March 5th, 2020


Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Vaughn Rasband, Darrel Nish-Excused, and Jim Brown.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Arlene Buehler, Public Works-Travus Jensen and David Hendricksen. 
Public: Bob Kozlowski, Jeff Whiting, Karen Mair, Scott Solum, Marc Mair, Kendall Hales, and Michael Bauer.
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Jim Brown
Opening Prayer: Vaughn Rasband
Review New Council Member Applications to Replace Mike Smith- Mayor Kozlowski asks each applicant to stand and tell about themselves and why they would like the position. Scott Solum - states that even though he is fairly new to the area he is aware that this isn’t a high paying position but he feels like it is an important one. He wants to help the town to maintain the rural feeling and look. He is also aware that there are some issues that need to be resolved like the road rebuild and he comes from a construction background and he would like to be able to help the town through these different challenges. He is also aware that the town needs to welcome or encourage new revenue based business but yet maintain the rules and ordinances. Marc Mair – states he has lived here in Charleston his whole life and has worked for the town previously so he is aware of most of the issues the town is dealing with and he would like to help the town be a better place to raise his family and help it be a better place for all of the current and future residents. Mayor Kozlowski thanks both applicants and the council decides to have a secret written vote. Each member gets a piece of paper and provides his or her vote. Mayor Kozlowski reads the votes. Marc Mair receives two votes and Scott Solum receives one vote. Brian Preece reminds the council that without a unanimous vote or at least a vote of three it is not a valid vote. Without the other council member they are unable to vote in a replacement council member until next month. This also means all votes to take place this evening will have to be unanimous or they won’t be able to pass them as well.
Voting is tabled until next month’s meeting.

Approval for Meeting Minutes for February 6th, 2020 – Vaughn Rasband makes a motion at accept the meeting minutes for February 6th, 2020. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous and the minutes are approved as written.
Financials for February 2020 - Mayor Kozlowski asks if everyone has read the minutes and if so she calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to accept the financials for February 2020. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous, the financials are approved for February 2020.
Public Comment: No Comments.  
Resolution #2020-08 Appointment of The New Treasurer- Mayor Kozlowski introduces Karen Mair, the new treasurer that will replaced Mike Smith. She was hired after the council members had all given their approval. Mayor Kozlowski reads the resolution and calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve resolution # 2020-08. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        



    X



Council Member – Mike Smith 
      



                 X
Council Member – Jim Brown 
                     X




Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Resolution #2020-08 is approved and Karen Mair is appointed the town treasurer.
The clerk then swears Karen Mair into the position of Town Treasurer, then both sign and date the oath of office sheet.

Discussion or Refusal of Stipend Increase Purposed by Mike Smith – Mayor Kozlowski states that as much as she appreciates the gesture of the proposed stipend increase to $1,100 a month she feels like that is way too much and with the increase of the property taxes this year she doesn’t feel right accepting it. If the council wanted a more reasonable increase she might consider that but she would rather see a cost of living increase for everyone each year rather than just her and asks Brian Preece if something like that is possible. Brian Preece reminds the Mayor that elected official are not allowed that kind of increase they would have to go through the process each year in order to do something like that. Mayor Kozlowski decides to forget the increase and move on with the next item on the agenda.
Final Bond Resolution # 2020-09 A Resolution Authorizing The Issuance And Sale of $1,165,000 Sales And Franchise Tax Revenue Bonds, Series 2020(The “Series 2020 Bond”), For The Purpose of The Acquisition and Construction of Road Improvements; Authorizing All Related Documents and Action; And Related Matters. – Mayor Kozlowski reads the resolution and states that we are aware of what this is and have been anticipating approving this to allow the Winterton Farms project to move forward. The Mayor asks if there are any questions. With no questions of comments the Mayor calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve resolution #2020-09 for the final bond as previously read. Jim Brown seconds the motion. The voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
        X



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
        



    X



Council Member – Mike Smith
      



                 X

Council Member – Jim Brown 
                     X




Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
        X

Resolution # 2020-09 is approved.

2020 Census - Mayor Kozlowski states that she recently received an email from ULCT notifying everyone that the Utah 2020 website is now live and you can fill out the census and get questions answered and it is only in English at this time but hoped to have a Spanish version soon. They want us to encourage all of the residents to make sure that they fill out the census so that the town and state gets an accurate count. It benefits the town to get everyone counted so Mayor Kozlowski asks the clerk if she would create a flyer and make sure it gets out the best way to get it to everyone in the town. The clerk suggests that we hand deliver the reminders to each resident maybe pay a couple of the kids to tape them on peoples doors or something along those lines since we do not have everyone’s email address. Karen Mair suggests adding it to the flyer that each resident please provide the town with their email to help ensure they all get our notices.
Coronavirus or COVID19 Discussion and Plan of Preparedness- Mayor Kozlowski states he has received a notice from the state and federal government and they cannot express enough just how Important it is to wash your hands frequently and avoid touching your eyes nose and mouth. We should all practice social distancing and please stay home if you are sick. This is very important to try and slow down the spread of this disease and try to keep us all healthy. If anyone gets exposed, they are to self-quarantine for at least 14 days. People are all in a panic buy all of the toilet paper, bottled water and sanitizer. We need to be very cautious and try to keep on top of all the updates that we receive and follow all direction for the federal and local authorities. According to the reports the elderly and people with weak immune systems are the ones that are the highest risks.
Discussion for VRBO’s In Charleston, Requested by Michele Mounteer - Mayor Kozlowski states that this is an issue that has been brought up several times lately and we need to discuss this. She states that she knows of a couple of these types of businesses in town and we do not require them to get a business license at this point and wants to know how the council feels about it. Brian Preece states at this point most cities don’t do anything about them, there was a big discussion a few years ago with the legislature and city attorneys and he thinks Mark Smedley was a part of that discussion and they advised people to leave them alone. If city start regulating them, they would pass laws to prohibit regulating them. Brian Preece states that Park City regulates them and Sandy regulates them around the mouth of cottonwood canyon but most cities do not regulate them. Mayor Kozlowski states the Michele Mounteer stated she pays a lot in taxes and the town should be able to get some of that revenue she thought. Brian Preece states that they pay taxes but they won’t come to the city it would all go to the county. Brian Preece states that they already pay more in property taxes. The only way to obtain the transit tax would be to prove that at least half of the beds in town are transient beds then you could enact that tax and could possibly get that tax. Vaughn Rasband asks what the best way to regulate what goes on when they get guests that rent it and have a party and get rowdy or become a nuisance. Brian Preece states you would handle it just like any other resident in town. He also states that you could require them to get a license and then you would have to make they get a fire inspection each year just like a commercial business but most towns do not feel like they are just not that much of a problem. Jim Brown states that Heber City is talking about zoning and trying to restrict where they allow them. Brian Preece states if you feel like you want to try and regulate them maybe you should talk to Mark Smedley and get his advice. Brian Preece suggests maybe following what neighboring cities are doing. After a little more discussion the Mayor asks to move on to the next item on the agenda.

Bounce House Discussion For Use On Town Property – Mayor Kozlowski states that we are getting a lot of requests to allow bounce houses in the town hall and even on the property, she would prefer not to allow it but wants to get the councils opinion. She doesn’t know what kind of liability the town would be in for. We have them sign the rental contract stating we are not liable for injuries or personal damage but how effective is that. Brian Preece states that at his other job they do not allow them anymore because of the liability. You could check with your insurance and find out if they would cover that kind of thing but in his opinion he wouldn’t allow it. If you do allow it, you should have them obtain their own policy or coverage before allowing them. Vaughn Rasband states he doesn’t think we should allow them in the building at all. He also states that if someone did get hurt they would sue the town for sure. Mayor Kozlowski asks the clerk to check with the towns insurance on this type of thing to see where they stand and she would talk to Mark Smedley and get his advice. The council decides that the town should not allow it in the building at all but we will check out the possibility of having them outside on the property and discuss it further next month.
Staff Reports: Travus Jensen- states he has a couple things around town that he has noticed that needs some attention and wants to know how they would like to address them. First he thanks the council for approving the new plow for the plow truck it has been fitted and is ready to go, even though we probably won’t have any more storms this year to have the need for it but it will be ready for next year. The second item he would like to talk about is the town vehicles, they are all pretty old and though they are still running at the moment it might be a good idea to look into a newer one, not necessarily brand new but something a little more reliable to avoid having them all go out at once. The Mayor asks him to look into a cost for the newer one and see what kind of bids he can get. Vaughn Rasband asks if there is any kind of record of how much in maintenance has the town spent on those truck. Dave Hendricksen lists off a bunch of repairs totaling close to $20 thousand dollars in the past year. Vaughn Rasband states that he feels like it is time to start looking and planning on a replacement program. Travis then states another issue he would like to address is the gym floor, it is getting pretty bad and needs to be refinished before it is completely ruined. He is working on some estimates for someone to either come do it or possible get the product and equipment to do it himself. Vaughn Rasband agrees that if it needs done we need to do it. Mayor Kozlowski states we have money set aside to help maintain the building and we should probably get it done. The council agree and give their approval to go ahead and get it done. Travus states another thing he wants to bring up is painting the lines out in the parking lot and painting the outside of the park pavilion, he doesn’t know how much it would cost to do that but he would like to find out. Mayor asks him to look into that. The last thing that he wants to bring up is the pot holes around town, what is usually done about them. Mayor Kozlowski states that Dave Hendricksen use to put cold patch in them. Vaughn Rasband states that last year a couple council members went around town and listed all the roads and holes that needed fixed and then we had Wasatch paving come in and repaired them. The Mayor states he should get with the council member over the roads and see what needs done and then depending on the amount that needs done we will decide which way to handle them. Brian Preece – states that the Planning Commission did not have a meeting last month and so there isn’t much to report. He has a couple of inspection to do and things are going pretty smoothly right now. He also states that the house that Rick Widdison used to own over by the cemetery, the new owner the Josh Ricket has just started a new project. Arlene Buehler – states that as usual she is pretty busy and has just finally completed the last of the business license renewals just today and still trying to stay on top of the day to day stuff. Karen Mair – nothing. Vaughn Rasband – states he was out walking the other day and wants to get this on record when the school complains about the speeders on 3000 south that they need to talk to all of the parents dropping off their kids at school 99% of the people flying down that road where headed straight to the school or heading out from the school. Arlene Buehler states she has noticed the same thing, in the mornings when she comes to work people pass her while she is going the speed limit 35 mph. Vaughn also states that in the afternoon when they come to pick up their children they don’t pull into the school they all park along the side of the road and over in front of Brent Broadhead’s house and make the kids run across the street. That not only puts the kids in danger but they block the stop sign and park illegally down the road. Discussion goes on as to the best way the town can handle this issue and decides they need to further discuss this issue next month. Jim Brown – reports he has been making some maps and listing pot holes or damage that needs to be taken care and will let us know what his findings are. Mayor Kozlowski – reports that someone had previously contacted her and mentioned that Charleston had some unclaimed property with the state. Arlene Buehler and the Mayor put in a claim for the two items that were listed as $250 or more. We just recently got that check and it was for $2,300, so we have some good news for a change. She has an agreement with UDOT for the stoplight that they are planning on putting in on Hwy 189 and 3000 south and have gotten the town attorney’s approval and so we need to authorize the Mayor to sign this document via a resolution that the clerk will draft for the next meeting. She also reports that she is working with Wells Fargo to the do away with the check cashing fee for not having an account with Wells Fargo, and they will be getting back with her. With no further comments the Mayor calls for a motion to adjourn.
Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to adjourn. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. 
Meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m. 
Submitted by Arlene Buehler – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________


